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REVISED STAFF REPORT
SUBJECT:    Proposed Ordinance 2006-0442 would authorize the Executive to sign the Intergovernmental Land Transfer Agreement between King County and the City of Enumclaw that would transfer ownership of the county Fairgrounds and related properties to the city.
CAPITAL BUDGET COMMITTEE ACTION:

At its meeting on October 11, 2006, the Capital Budget Committee (CBC) reported Proposed Ordinance 2006-0422 to the council with a “Do Pass” recommendation.

SUMMARY:  
In the 2006 adopted budget, the Council adopted an expenditure restriction on the General Government CIP appropriation as follows:

CIP Project 349906 Fairgrounds Improvements shall be expended only for the purpose of making capital improvements at the King County Fairgrounds.  Of this appropriation, $350,000 may be expended or encumbered only after the city of Enumclaw and the Enumclaw School District together have secured and committed cash or in-kind contributions of $350,000 and the city of Enumclaw has entered into an agreement with the county, which has been approved by the council, under which the city will assume ownership and operation of the King County Fairgrounds by December 31, 2006.

Proposed Ordinance 2006-0442 would authorize the Executive to sign an agreement with the City of Enumclaw to transfer to the city the county Fairgrounds, the Sportsman Park, Farmers Park and two related agricultural parcels across the street from the Fairgrounds.  A map of the properties is attached to this staff report as Attachment 4.
This legislation would only approve the land transfer agreement.  The appropriations required to carry out the county’s responsibilities under the agreement will be submitted in the Executive’s proposed 2007 budget.

The significant aspects of the proposed agreement include:

· The county will transfer the Fairgrounds, the Sportsman Park, Farmers Park and two related agricultural parcels.
· The county will transfer specified equipment, supplies and other personal property associated with operations and maintenance of the Fairgrounds.

· The city would take ownership and responsibility for maintenance and capital improvements on the property.  
· The county will provide to the city $2.0 million which must be used for the Fairgrounds or other properties involved in the transfer agreement.  Of this amount, $1.0 can only be used for capital improvements to the property and $1.0 million can be used for capital improvements or operating and maintenance expenses.

· The city must adhere to all existing restrictions on the properties and is required to retain the properties for park and recreational purposes.
· The city is prohibited from restricting the use of the property by non-city residents, though the city may charge different rates to non-city residents as long as the fee differential is reasonably related to the tax support for the properties borne by city taxpayers.

· The Executive agrees to propose an amendment to the urban growth boundary in his 2008 Comprehensive Land Use Plan Amendments.  An amendment of the urban growth boundary line would allow the city to annex the Fairgrounds and Sportsman Park (but not Farmers Park or the two related agricultural parcels) at its discretion.

· Under the agreement, the county will enter a ten-year lease for use of the Fairgrounds for the county fair or similar events to promote agriculture and activities for youth.  The length of lease period will be 16 days beginning on the third Wednesday in July.  The county will not pay any rent and will keep all revenues and pay all expenses related to the event.  The city must keep the property in a condition that will allow the county can hold the fair under the lease and the city may terminate the lease without cause with a minimum of 18 months’ written notice.

· The King County Department of Transportation will continue to have access to Farmers Park for use as a park and ride.

· A standard indemnity and hold harmless clause is included in the agreement.
When the Capital Budget Committee considered this legislation at its meeting on October 4, 2006, there were a number of issues remaining unresolved at that time, as follows:
1.  The Executive has transmitted the 2006 Fairgrounds report.  As advised by Executive staff, the 2006 Fairgrounds Report reached the conclusion that reaching the requirement of full cost recovery in 2006 was not attainable.  The focus of the report is on the proposed sale of the properties to the city of Enumclaw and the provisions of the agreement with the city.

2.  At the time of the last committee meeting, the Fairgrounds Advisory Board had met and discussed the proposed transfer of the properties to the city, but had reserved judgment pending receipt of further information and discussion.  To date, the Advisory Board has not issued any statement in support of the transfer (or otherwise).

3.  Council staff had identified several questions for further analysis for the transfer, including the appropriate use of REET II (Real Estate Excise Tax) funds for a regional park located in and owned by a city, as well as the ability of the county to transfer a regional park to a city while the Parks levy is active and approved by voters with the intent of “continued and increased operation and maintenance of the county’s regional parks.”  Council staff obtained legal review from the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office on these issues.  The PAO’s answer to both questions is that both the transfer of the property and the use of REET II funds are allowable.
BACKGROUND:  
During discussion of the Parks Omnibus Ordinance (Ordinance 14509) and the strategic direction of the parks system in 2002, concern emerged over the direction and governance of the Fairgrounds facility.  Questions were raised as to whether the Fairgrounds facility was achieving its potential with regard to revenue generation, fiscal accountability, marketing, as well as the potential of the Fairgrounds to support year-round activities.  The Parks Omnibus Ordinance requested the Department of Natural Resources and Parks to provide the council with a comprehensive business plan to address the issues of governance, operations, management and finances at the Fairgrounds facility.

In 2003 the Council received and approved the recommendations in the Fairgrounds Business Plan (Ordinance 14776).  The plan established the Fairgrounds Advisory Board, with responsibility by members of the Fairgrounds Board to generate ideas to increase revenues.  The plan also directed the Parks and Recreation Division and the Board pay particular attention to:

· the development and enhancement of year-round revenue-generating events and activities;

· the generation of revenue from the activities and events of the fair and the fairgrounds, with the goal of full cost recovery by 2006;

· the utilization of transparent, accurate and effective accounting and fiscal tracking mechanisms, consistent with generally accepted accounting principals; and

· the energetic and effective marketing of the fair and fairgrounds, to maximize use of the facilities by the regional community.

The Fairgrounds Business Plan also requires the Parks and Recreation Division to submit an annual report to the Council by September 15 of each year on progress at the Fairgrounds, including any new policies options or recommendations.  

Two of the options included in the Fairgrounds Business Plan and subsequent annual reports were the possibilities of contracting out the management of the Fairgrounds to a third party or transferring the Fairgrounds to the City of Enumclaw.  Both of these options were explored by the executive.  A request for proposals (RFP) for third-party management of the Fairgrounds was issued in late 2005.  King County did not receive any proposals in response to the RFP.  
The executive entered into negotiations with the City of Enumclaw and in 2006 reached a tentative agreement with the city for the transfer.  
POLICY ANALYSIS
2006 Fairgrounds Report:  The 2006 County Fair saw a sharp decline in attendance at 17,657 in comparison to 23,539 in 2005.  Executive staff suspects the record setting high temperatures were to blame for the low attendance.  However, it is worth noting that attendance at fairs has been unpredictable nationwide for over a decade and rising gas prices make it a greater financial burden for residents across King County resident to make the trip out to Enumclaw.
The 2006 Fairgrounds Report reached the conclusion that reaching the requirement of full cost recovery in 2006 was not attainable.  The Parks and Recreation Division attempted to significantly reduce expenditures with efforts such as staffing the Fairgrounds on an as-rented basis.  While this and other efforts reduced the gap between revenues and expenditures, it did not balance the two.

Regional Policy:  The Washington State Growth Management Act states that counties are the providers of regional services and local rural services, while cities are the appropriate providers of local urban services. King County is the regional parks and open space provider and the local provider of parks and open space in rural unincorporated areas.  Cities are the local provider of parks and open spaces in the urban growth area.

Regional active recreational facilities and parks are intended to serve a countywide population and provide high-quality, highly developed facilities to support multiple events, large group gatherings and special events. Local rural parks are intended to provide active and passive recreation close to home.  
While the fairgrounds facility has been identified as regional facility, Executive staff advise that anecdotal evidence shows that the majority users of the facility are from the city of Enumclaw and the surrounding local community.

Fairgrounds Regional Classification:  The Fairgrounds is identified as a regional active recreational facility and park in the 2004 Parks Levy, the 2004 King County Comprehensive Plan, and the Parks Omnibus Ordinance 14509.
King County Comprehensive Plan

The King County 2004 Comprehensive Plan includes the following policy:

P-101 For the purposes of the King County Open Space system, “Regional Parks” shall mean sites and facilities that are large in size, have unique features or characteristics and serve communities from many jurisdictions, and “local” shall mean sites and facilities that predominantly serve communities in the unincorporated area.

Parks Omnibus Ordinance

The Parks Omnibus Ordinance includes the following policy:

The county parks and recreation system should place primary importance on continuing its stewardship of regional park system assets, regional trails, regional resource and ecological lands, regional passive parks and those few active recreational facilities that have a broad regional user base;  
2004 Voter Approved Parks Levy

The language of the parks levy proposition includes the following language:

PROPOSITION 1:  The King County Council has passed Ordinance 14586 concerning funding parks, recreation, open space and trails.  This proposition would fund continued and increased operation and maintenance of King County’s regional parks (for example, Marymoor Park; Cougar Mountain; portions of Burke Gilman Trail), rural parks, and recreation facilities, and fund recreation grant programs.  It would authorize King County to exceed RCW 84.55 regular property tax limitations and levy an additional regular property tax of 4.9 cents per $1,000 of assessed valuation for four consecutive years with collection beginning in 2004, as provided in Ordinance 14586.  Should this proposition be:

Approved? __

Rejected? __

Fairgrounds Advisory Board:  The Fairgrounds Advisory Board was established in 2003 to advise the Parks and Recreation Division regarding matters related to the Fairgrounds.  At the last meeting of the Capital Budget Committee, Executive staff advised that the Fairgrounds Advisory Board met and discussed the potential transfer, but had not made an official statement in support of or opposition to the proposed Fairgrounds transfer.  To date, the Board has not made any official statement in support or opposition of the proposed transfer.
It is also worth noting that transfer of the Fairgrounds would alter the nature of the Fairgrounds Advisory Board’s duties as found in Ordinance 14776.  If the council approves the transfer, the council may also wish to amend Ordinance 14776 and change the Fairgrounds Advisory Board to a Fair Advisory Board with a sole focus on the annual fair.

Limitations on Buildings and Structures:  The Fairgrounds buildings and structures have Forward Thrust obligations and cannot be demolished and taken out of public use until the building or structure has reached the end of its useful life.  The Fairgrounds buildings and structures are all reaching their useful life and if the Fairgrounds property is transferred to the City of Enumclaw, the city may choose to remove these buildings and structures.  
The Fieldhouse is a registered landmark and could not be significantly altered or demolished as long as it is within the jurisdictional boundaries of King County.  If the King County Comprehensive Plan is amended in 2008 and the city is able to annex the Fairgrounds, the Fieldhouse would no longer be protected by King County’s landmark designation and the City of Enumclaw would be able to do as it sees fit to the Fieldhouse.

FISCAL ANALYSIS:
Operating Costs:  The Fairgrounds has represented a net deficit to the county’s parks and recreation budget for a number of years.  The county receives revenues from the fair and facility rentals, averaging about $760,788 per year since 2001, while annual operating costs of the property have averaged $1.24 million during the same period.  Historically, the difference between the revenue brought in from the Fairgrounds and the costs of operating and maintaining the properties was subsidized by the Current Expense fund.  Since 2004, the Fairgrounds facility has been subsidized by parks levy funds.
Table 1

Enumclaw Fairgrounds Revenues and

Operating Expenditures

2001 – 2006

	Year
	Revenue
	Expenses
	CX/Levy Subsidy

	2001
	$869,398
	$1,266,502
	$523,000 

	2002
	807,528
	1,218,449
	399,945 

	2003
	773,621
	1,273,004
	693,782 

	2004
	659,315
	1,353,097
	499,383 

	2005
	694,026
	1,093,971
	410,921 

	2006 (est.)
	575,700
	1,098,700
	397,104 

	TOTAL
	$3,803,888
	$6,205,023
	$2,401,135 


As previously mentioned, staff have inquired of legal counsel whether the county can transfer facilities that were identified as regional, and for which it receives revenues from the parks levy for continued and increased operation and maintenance.  Legal counsel has advised that the transfer of the properties is allowed under the wording and intent of the Parks levy.  

Capital Costs:  The county has spent approximately $1.2 million on capital improvements to the property since 2003.  Funding for the capital improvements has been supported by the Real Estate Excise Tax (REET) II.  Under county code, REET II funds may only be used for the planning, construction, reconstruction, repair, rehabilitation or improvement of parks located in or providing a benefit and open to residents of the unincorporated area of King County.

The Fairgrounds transfer agreement provides for a $2.0 million transfer of funds from the county to the city to support the city’s efforts to make capital improvements and to support the city’s payment of operating and maintenance expenses.  A total of $1.0 million in funding is proposed to come from the REET II fund and $1.0 million would come from the current expense fund.

In recent years, $792,000 of REET II funds have been set aside for capital improvements to the Fairgrounds properties, but the projects have been placed on hold and the funds remain unspent.  Rather than complete the projects, the executive proposes to use the $792,000 of REET II funds already programmed for the Fairgrounds, with an additional $208,000 in new REET II funding, to pay for capital improvements at the Fairgrounds by the City of Enumclaw.  The proposal also includes $1.0 million in current expense funds for payment to the City of Enumclaw for capital and/or operating and maintenance expenses.  

Staff has requested legal review regarding the use of REET II funds in light of the potential annexation of the properties to the city of Enumclaw.  Again, legal council has stated that the use of REET II funds on a regional facility (regardless of actual ownership) is appropriate.

REASONABLENESS:  The sale of the fairgrounds properties to the city of Enumclaw appears to be a reasonable business and policy decision.  The fairgrounds properties at this time do not bring in sufficient revenue to cover expenses.  The transfer to the city will allow the city to upgrade the property for use as a regional equestrian facility.

It should be emphasized, however, that approval of this agreement will require the Council to include appropriations for $2.0 million in the 2007 budget for the financial aspects of the transaction.  Again, this appears to be a reasonable policy and budget decision, but the decision to approve the transaction could limit the Council’s flexibility in decisions on the 2007 budget.
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